
SELECT BOARD SPECIAL MEETING

VIRTUAL MEETING

MONDAY, JANUARY 5, 2022
APPROVED
SB Members Present: Rebecca H. Pine, Chair; Alison S. Manugian, Vice Chair; Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk; Joshua A. Degen, Member; John F. Reilly, Member
Also Present: Mark W. Haddad, Town Manager; Takashi Tada, Land Use Director; Police Chief Michael Luth
Ms. Pine called the meeting to order at 5:00pm.  
Interview #1 for HCA with The Stories Company, LLC 
Present was Davis Patel, Valerio Romano and Yash Patel.
Mr. Valerio Romano introduced himself as the attorney for the Patel’s. He said that they responded to the letter of interest and thought their responses were thoughtful. Mr. Davis Patel and Mr. Yash Patel introduced the Stories Company and who they were. Mr. Romano said that Davis and Yash’s wives have a retail location in Pepperell and one pending in Athol. He said that Davis and Yash do not have their own license. He said that their proposed location in Groton would be 3 Forge Village Road in the building currently owned by the Catalano Companies. He said that it would be 2,000 sq.ft. dispensary on the first floor with access to 65 parking spaces. He said that the property at 3 Forge Village Road would yield a medical office/urgent care center in the building that abuts Boston Road and their dispensary would be in the building behind that. 
1. Please explain the number of licenses you have and what type (recreational or medical) of license you hold and the locations of the licenses (are you the license holder?).

Mr. Haddad said that it seemed as though their wives held licenses but that Mr. Patel and Mr. Patel did not. Mr. Romano said that was correct. He said that this would be a separate company but Davis and Yash’s first license. He said that they were experienced by involvement with their wives. 
2. Do you plan on having a medical component to your business operation, or is it purely recreational?


Davis Patel said that this was going to be strictly recreational. 
3. Please explain the terms and location of any lease agreement you have to establish a Recreational Marijuana Facility in the Town of Groton.

Davis Patel said that they have an agreement to purchase contingent on obtaining an HCA, special permit and license approval by the CCC. Yash Patel said that they would actually close on the property at the end of February if chosen by the Town of Groton to enter into an HCA. 
4. Please explain your understanding of the Cannabis Control Commission Process and what your anticipated timeline for opening a facility in Groton.

Mr. Romano said that he had been through the process with the CCC more times than he could count. He said that they could get through the process no problem. Mr. Romano explained a hypothetical process timeline assuming they received the Town’s HCA approval the next day. Mr. Haddad said that rom what he had heard, Mr. Romano through from the day they received the HCA, it would take them about a year to get through the entire process. 

5. Please explain your financial status and your ability to open a facility.

Mr. Davis Patel said that his family invested in real estate which would be a joint venture with his family. He said that the build out costs would be able to build out the interior using their other real estate portfolio and other businesses adding he did not anticipate it being a large project like some of the other dispensaries his wife and sister opened up. 

6. Please describe your security protocols and how you protect against underage entry to your facility.

Mr. Romano said that the facility would have cameras on the outside. He said that once you entered the front door, you were stuck in something like a sally port, a secure vestibule, where someone would be checking your ID and scanning it to make sure it was real and you were of age. He said that that employee would be trained to make sure you weren’t under the influence prior to entering the building should you be proven to be 21 years of age or older.  He said that you would be then buzzed in through a second door to enter the dispensary. He said that ID’s were checked at the time of sale again. 
7. Do you have any local connections here in Groton?

Mr. Yash Patel said that working at Uma in Pepperell, they had had customers from Groton but neither had a connection to anyone in Groton. Ms. Pine asked both Mr. Patels’ if they were related to any of the Patel’s that held liquor store licenses in Groton. They said they were not related adding the name Patel was a very common Indian name. Davis Patel said they didn’t have any business dealings in Groton nor did they have any family in Groton.
Mr. Degen asked if they planned to provide the Town with any PILOT dollars if they were to come to town. Mr. Romano said that they would match any amount of legal money that any other host agreement would call for. He said that they would offer volunteer hours but would have to speak to his clients about anything additional. Mr. Davis Patel said they didn’t have a specific initiative right now adding it was a little bit early but gave an example of something they did as a good gesture in Water town when he and his family opened a convenience store. 
Mr. Degen asked why two doctors wanted to get into the retail cannabis business. Mr. Davis Patel said he believed in the product and what it could do for people. 
Mr. Degen asked if their wives had any business interest in this other than being married to the two gentlemen.  The answer was no. 

Mr. Degen said that they were moving into what had always been an illegal business into a legal business and asked how they proposed to integrate former illegal marketers into their business strategy. Mr. Davis Patel said that people who were involved in the illegal market before could have moved into the legal market now but they would vet them, see what their story was previously and see what their work ethic is like now before contemplating bringing them on. 
Mr. Degen asked if they would be growing their own product in Athol or would they be supplementing their product by purchasing it from elsewhere. Mr. Davis Patel said that the Stories Company would look to engage with UMA Cultivation to purchase product. Mr. Romano said they would not be purchasing product exclusively from Uma Cultivation. 
8. Why should the Board choose you?
Mr. Davis Patel said that the Board should choose the Stories Company because of the experience that himself, Yash and Valeria have doing this previously working with Uma Flowers very closely. He said that they were unique in that they held medical degrees and licensees which would allow them to provide education and information to their customers for the responsible consumption of cannabis. Mr. Romano said that they would execute too adding this effort would not be for not. 
____________________________________________________________________________________________________

Interview #2 for HCA with United Cultivation, LLC
Mr. Michael Spengler, Ms. Carolyn Spengler, Steve Phaneuf, Danielle Phaneuf and Attorney Jennifer Gilbert were present. 

Mr. Spengler said that the market yielded a billion dollars in adult recreational cannabis sales in 2021. He said that they had been through this process before with their last go around taking them 10-11 months. Mr. Spengler reviewed a list of products they sell currently in their Ashby store and the number of recreational cannabis stores there were in the surrounding area to Groton. He said that United Cultivation was formed in 2018 and headquartered in Ashby MA. He said that it was founded by Groton residents, the Phaneuf’s and Spengler’s. He said that they attained their provision license from the CCC for retail, product manufacturing and cultivation in March 2020 and opened their flagship store in March 2021. He said that they actively support the local community and citing examples of a food drive and cornhole tournament they recently held. He talked about their proposed location, 489 Main Street, the former Main Street Bank location. He said that they had a lease on the building with purchase to own. Mr. Spengler talked about average customer counts per hour they saw at their Ashby store adding that the days of long lines were over. He talked about the Town’s zoning requirements of 500 feet property line to property line adding the state guidance was 500 feet front door to front door and if they could talk about changing Groton’s zoning. Mr. Spengler touched upon security planning and screening of customers as well as product inventory. Mr. Spengler talked about the proposed timeline and about how they anticipated being able to open in January 2023. He said that Groton residency will be important for them as far as hiring went. He said that they averaged $415k/month (approx. $5M/year) in sales at their Ashby location and thought their sales could lead to a $300k benefit to the Town of Groton each year. 
1. What is your understanding of Groton’s Zoning Bylaw and Special Permit Process?
Mr. Takashi Tada, Town Planner, said that the Planning Board had discussed the topic of the zoning change but that was as far as they had gotten. He said that the Planning Board’s stance had been that in order to not show favoritism toward zoning based on a particular establishment, that the zoning change come forward at the request of another entity. Mr. Haddad said that the Panning Board would be then looking for the request for the zoning change to come forward from say the Select Board then. Mr. Cunningham said he had had some preliminary conversations separately with some members of the Planning Board already. Ms. Pine said that a reference to the variance had been mentioned in the presentation and asked Mr. Spengler if that request had been made. Mr. Spengler said he wanted to make this presentation first and had not spoken to anyone about a variance as of yet. Mr. Tada outlined the process for requesting a variance. Mr. Bob Garside, Building Commissioner, said there was no way he could argue that this was a boundary-to-boundary issue and therefore a variance would not be an option adding it would have to be done through a change in zoning. Mr. Spengler said that their lease was contingent on the zoning change occurring but that this was not going to prohibit them from continuing to move forward in the meantime. He said that they were willing to see the process through.
2. Please explain your financial status and your ability to open a facility.
Mr. Spengler said that their current business operation could support the buildout of this new facility adding that the purchase of the property would be done personally. He said that expansion would be paid for by United Cultivation. 
3. What is your commitment to hiring local residents and your commitment to minority and LGBTQ communities?

Mr. Spengler said that as part of their diversity plan, they have different levels for hiring within that plan.  
4. Why should the Board choose you?

Mr. Spengler said that the community was very important to them adding they liked being in town and raising their children here. He said that they were committed to being good partners with the Town especially since they were also residents of the Town. 
Ms. Pine asked what kind of a contribution they planned to make to the Town. Mr. Spengler said that they would continue food drives for local pantries, coat drives, etc. He said that they would love to support local sports teams but couldn’t do that because of the minors adding they would be happy to strategize to come up with additional ideas. Mrs. Spengler said that they liked to have the Town involved in discussing the needs of the Town and ways in which they could help. 

Ms. Manugian said it was her understanding that the CCC looks for folks to only hold 3 licenses and asked if they had seen the structure United Cultivation was moving toward and how it was cleanly broken down. Mr. Spengler said that the regulations allowed them to hold 3 licenses and 3 separate license classes. He said that they had 3 license classes and can have up to 3 location licenses. He said that they were completely compliant. Ms. Manugian said that they could then hold 3 licenses within each of those 3 categories. Mr. Spengler said that was correct. 

____________________________________________________________________________________________________

Interview #3 for HCA with New England Craft Cultivators
Mr. Wes Ritchie and Mr. Ture Turnbull were present. 

Mr. Ritchie introduced himself and his partner, Mr. Turnbull and their company, Tree House Craft Cannabis, a subsidiary of New England Craft Cultivators. He said that he and Mr. Turnbull met when working at the State House 15 years ago. He said that coming from government work, they are big on community. He said that a member of their team, Lauren Corcoran was their Director of Community and External Partnerships and her job was to speak with the community and build those partnerships with the community. Mr. Ritchie showed the interior of their store in Dracut and said that their retail store was a place that was inviting not intimidating. He said that there were a huge number of people in Massachusetts who were just trying out the market and learn the product adding they wanted to offer those people a place to go to learn about the product and not be hurried in and out.  He said that they have created over 21 jobs at their Dracut location paying $20/hour. He said that 50% of their staff live in Dracut which they would look to do in Groton also. Mr. Ritchie said that their security company was a veteran owned business and their general contractor was a woman owned company just to give a few examples of their diversity. He said that they were about to start construction on their store in Pepperell next month with anticipated opening in May/June 2022. He said that their proposal for to purchase the building located at 777 Boston Road, the current Craven’s Package Store adding they had an agreement to purchase this property.   Mr. Turnbull said that this property already had the curb cuts, already fit into the community and was street visible. He said that they were proposing a boutique, destination experience for this location. Ms. Pine asked if they were intending on using the Craven’s building or if they were going to tear it down and build a new space. Mr. Ritchie said that they were intending on using the existing building. He said that they anticipate 250 customers per day, that they had enough parking and would be using 1,100sqft (not utilizing the unfinished basement). Mr. Ritchie said that they take safety and security very seriously. He said that the economic benefits to Groton would be a “Groton Hiring Day”, 3% of gross sales to the Town, add 20+ new jobs and invest in local charities as examples. Mr. Turnbull said that they saw themselves as community partners. 
Mr. Degen asked if the HCA was only for 5 years. Mr. Haddad said that the HCA was for 5 years but that the 3% tax revenue would be forever. 

Mr. Ritchie said that they had plants to make donations to the COIN Program as well as the Town’s Community Trust Funds. He said that he and Mr. Turnbull ran the business and who the Town would interact with. 
Mr. Haddad said that they had 2 licenses already and asked them why Groton. Mr. Ritchie said that Groton fit into the fabric of what they wanted. He said that they loved the region and felt connected to it. Mr. Turnbull said that watching the growth of Groton and the partners they have brought in, he thought they could help work with the expansion of the Town which fit who they were. 
1. Please explain your understanding of the Cannabis Control Commission Process and what your anticipated timeline for opening a facility in Groton.

Mr. Ritchie said that the timeline was about a year adding that’s what they anticipated with an opening in January. He said that the property at 777 Boston Road would be executed and moving along within 30 days if they were the only HCA granted for that area of town. Mr. Turnbull said that they had priority license status from the CCC which meant they could stat the Community Outreach meetings at any time after the HCA was signed. Mr. Ritchie explained briefly what that outreach meeting was about. He said that they took these outreach meetings very seriously. 
2. Please explain your financial status and your ability to open a facility.

Mr. Ritchie said that they had guaranteed financing for the building and had guaranteed financing, back by investors for the construction of this facility. Mr. Degen asked if they had the information on the investors. Mr. Haddad said that they did not. Mr. Degen said he would like to know more about their investors. Mr. Turnbull said that the CCC has a threshold of about 10% for an investor or decision maker to be listed. He said that they had come near that with any of their investors. He said that they were owner operators and he and Mr. Ritchie ran the company. Mr. Ritchie said that having investors made them even more accountable. 
3. Please describe your security protocols and how you protect against underage entry to your facility.

Mr. Turnbull explained the security they have at their Dracut location which is a little trickier due to the fact it is located on a second floor of an industrial building. He explained their plans for security at their Pepperell location. 

Mr. Haddad asked why they felt a location in Groton, close to their Pepperell location made sense business wise. Mr. Ritchie said that a dense retail footprint made sense because they were doing more education and outreach, trying to keep the illegal market lower than the retail sales market. He thought their 2 locations would compliment each other. 

4. Why should the Board choose you?

Mr. Ritchie said that they were serious about community adding it was baked into them. He said that they cared about this. He said that they were the only currently operating applicant in this zone. Mr. Turnbull said that he thought they were a solid investment in the community.  He said that they were set up in 2 other communities and had shown themselves to the other 2 towns already. 
Ms. Pine asked a clarifying question about their investors. Mr. Cunningham asked what, if any, local connections that had in Groton. Mr. Ritchie said that he worked for a congressional candidate whose territory included Groton adding that candidate did not end up winning. Mr. Turnbull added that they also had an interest in cultivation and manufacturing, something they had not mentioned. Mr. Ritchie said that they had a retail license in Dracut, a provision license for Pepperell, an HCA for cultivation and manufacturing in Dracut, and an HCA (in licensing phase) for an outdoor site in Colerain, MA.
____________________________________________________________________________________________________

Ms. Pine said that they should have a discussion on how they wish to proceed. Mr. Cunningham said it made sense to take time and think about this adding there was additional information forthcoming from one of the applicants. Ms. Manugian said that her understanding of this next step was that they would enter into negotiations on an HCA with a firm(s).  She said that there could be more host agreements than they had licenses. Mr. Haddad said he would not recommend entering into negotiations with all firms and having them fight for the license adding that was not fair in his eyes. He said that 2 licenses could not be granted in the Four Corners area because of their zoning. Ms. Pine asked if they could wait until the results of the Community Outreach meeting to make any final decisions. Mr. Haddad said he would have to check with Town Counsel on the process. Mr. Cunningham said that his understanding was that the HCA started the process to include the ability to host a Community Outreach meeting. Ms. Pine said that she remembered Town Counsel telling them they could wait to issue an HCA until after the Outreach meeting was done. Mr. Degen said that all 3 applicants did a great job presenting and thought the Board should take a little time before making any decisions adding 2 of the applicant’s planned sites were located within 500 feet of one another and could not both exist. Ms. Manugian said that they should make decisions before anyone spends any more time or money on their community. She said that her current role in Dracut she had not had any direct contact with these applicants as they were up and running before she took the job. 
Ms. Pine said that she would be willing to propose a zoning change to align themselves with the state regulations but was reluctant to not open it back up to someone besides United Cultivation because it was now an available site. She thought it was very risky for them to go out with a zoning amendment for a particular company. Ms. Manugian said that they had an applicant come forward and was comfortable giving them some benefit as the early applicant. Ms. Pine said she thought they could only issue one HCA. Mr. Cunningham said he thought they could issue two, one having a contingency due to a possible zoning change. 
Mr. Haddad said that in their request for letters of interest, they asked for applicants to have previously been approved for licenses from the CCC.  He said that the Stories Company, while they had participated in their wife’s business, they did not hold their own as of yet. He said he thought it disqualified the Stories Company a little bit. Ms. Manugian said that was on her radar as well and needed more information from them. 
Mr. Degen thought they should bring the zoning change forward to emulate what the state did know that they know more than they did when they put the zoning into place and to level the playing field. Mr. Reilly said he didn’t have much to add adding some of his questions had been answered during the presentation. He agreed that they should take a little time to consider the applicants and what had been presented. Ms. Manugian said the magnitude and discussion merited happening at their regular time and not holding an earlier meeting to discuss this. Mr. Haddad proposed next Monday night at 8:15pm. Mr. Haddad asked for permission to start working with Mr. Tada and Town Counsel to work on the zoning change language. 
Ms. Pine adjourned the meeting at 7:40pm. 

Approved:  _____________________________

_________________________________

      
   
Peter S. Cunningham, Clerk


respectfully submitted:   











Dawn Dunbar, Executive Assistant
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